Lancashire County Council

Education and Children's Services Scrutiny Committee

Tuesday, 2nd February, 2021 at 2.00 pm in Teams Virtual Meeting - Teams

Agenda

Part I (Open to Press and Public)

No. Item

1. Apologies

2. Disclosure of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests

Members are asked to consider any Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests they may have to disclose to the meeting in relation to matters under consideration on the Agenda.

3. Shaping Care Together programme: transforming community and hospital services in West Lancashire, Southport and Formby

(Pages 1 - 10)

4. Urgent Business

An item of urgent business may only be considered under this heading where, by reason of special circumstances to be recorded in the Minutes, the Chair of the meeting is of the opinion that the item should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency. Wherever possible, the Chief Executive should be given advance warning of any Member's intention to raise a matter under this heading.

5. Date of Next Meeting

The next ordinary meeting of the Education and Children's Services Scrutiny Committee will be held on Tuesday 9 February 2021 at 10.30am.

L Sales
Director of Corporate Services

County Hall Preston



Agenda Item 3

Education and Children's Services Scrutiny Committee

Meeting to be held on Tuesday, 2 February 2021

Electoral Division affected:
Burscough & Rufford;
Ormskirk; Skelmersdale
Central; Skelmersdale East;
Skelmersdale West; West
Lancashire East; West
Lancashire North; West
Lancashire West;

Shaping Care Together programme: transforming community and hospital services in West Lancashire, Southport and Formby (Appendices 'A' and 'B' refer)

Contact for further information:

Gary Halsall, Tel: (01772) 536989, Senior Democratic Services Officer (Overview and Scrutiny), gary.halsall@lancashire.gov.uk

Executive Summary

The process to gather views and experiences about local health and care services to help shape how they could be delivered in the future for the people of West Lancashire, Southport and Formby has begun. This is being led by a partnership of NHS organisations in these areas known as the Shaping Care Together programme. This is a listening exercise and not a formal consultation, the programme is at an early stage and no decisions have been made.

Recommendation

The Education and Children's Services Scrutiny Committee is asked to provide its initial view on the Shaping Care Together programme.

Background and Advice

The Shaping Care Together programme is led by a partnership of NHS organisations namely; Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust, NHS Southport and Formby Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) and NHS West Lancashire CCG who have come together to help shape how hospital and community services could be delivered in the future to ensure local people continue to receive safe, sustainable and high-quality care. A copy of the programme's stakeholder briefing from December 2020 and a letter dated Monday 11 January 2021 are set out at appendices 'A' and 'B' respectively.

The partnership stresses that there are no plans to close either hospital at Southport or Ormskirk and no decisions have been made. The aim of the programme is to keep



services as local as possible where it is appropriate and to keep its focus on delivering the highest quality clinical care.

Views are being sought on what currently works well at Southport and Ormskirk hospitals as well as in primary and community healthcare services and in particular, what steps should be taken to improve the following:

- · frail and elderly care
- when you have an urgent or emergency care need
- services for children including those who have complex needs
- services for women who are pregnant and for the new-born
- gynaecology dealing with women's reproductive system
- sexual health service for all genders
- planned care, such as follow-up outpatient and/or subsequent admissions as part of ongoing treatment.

Over the coming months, the programme will be taking a staged approach to engagement. A report based on the feedback provided will then be produced. Following this the programme will then involve all interested parties in exploring solutions and to create an evaluated list of viable options upon which they will undertake formal consultation should this mean significant service change is required.

Opportunities to engage and involve will be promoted via established communication channels and networks to reach communities across West Lancashire, Southport and Ormskirk and neighbouring areas. The programme will be asking partners such as Healthwatch, Councils for Voluntary Services, voluntary community and faith organisations, clinical commissioning groups, and Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust to advertise the engagement opportunities using their existing networks, communication channels as well as sharing information at their existing/planned meetings. A dedicated website has been launched where people can share their views: https://yoursayshapingcaretogether.co.uk/

At this stage the Education and Children's Services Scrutiny Committee is asked to provide its initial view on the Shaping Care Together programme from the perspective of children's service provision. The Health Scrutiny Committee will meet at 10:30am on Tuesday 2 February 2021 to provide its views from the perspective of adult's service provision.

Trish Armstrong-Child, Chief Executive Officer, Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust and Jackie Moran, Director of Integration & Transformation, NHS West Lancashire CCG will attend the meeting.

Consultations

N/A

Implications:

This item has the following implications, as indicated:

Risk management

This report has no significant risk implications.

Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 List of Background Papers

Paper	Date	Contact/Tel
None		
Reason for inclusion in	n Part II, if appropriate	
N/A		

Page 4



Southport and Formby Clinical Commissioning Group Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust West Lancashire Clinical Commissioning Group Appendix A



1. Background

You may be aware that healthcare professionals and NHS commissioners across Southport, Formby and West Lancashire have come together to help shape how hospital services could be delivered in the future to ensure local people continue to receive safe, sustainable and high-quality care.

For over 20 years, Southport and Formby and West Lancashire NHS bodies have been continually reviewing their acute hospital services to ensure that they best fit the needs of the local population. This began with the Shield Report in 1999 which heralded the start of the journey in configuration to address the projected challenges that need to be considered when providing acute hospital services for the future. Many of those recommendations were used to inform subsequent external reviews that have been undertaken by a range of different organisations and expert clinical advisors.

Independent NHS reports completed by two different NHS England Clinical Senates¹ were clear that keeping the current configuration of services is not a viable or safe option. The strong recommendation of all involved is that urgent change is needed to make sure we have safe, affordable, quality services that are future-proofed for local people.

These various and detailed reviews identified a number of challenges across our health and care system. Some challenges have been with us for years while the urgency of others has been exposed during the Covid-19 pandemic. Workforce challenges alongside financial sustainability highlighted areas that need urgent change to enable services to be safely delivered and be fit for purpose.

In response to managing Covid-19 and keeping our patients and staff safe, services have had to adapt and are now being delivered differently e.g., sexual health services, nurse led services, consultant appointments can now be largely undertaken using telephone and video calls.

Some work has previously been undertaken involving hospital clinicians to help understand the current challenges the services face and we are at an early stage of exploring where those services could be improved.

To ensure that this work is done collaboratively and inclusively, we now need to increase this engagement and listen widely to our staff and key partners, patients, carers and the wider public to ask them about their thoughts and experiences. We are committed to working together as a system, taking into account wider stakeholder views, to reach a safe and long-term solution for our population.

2. Working in partnership

The Shaping Care Together programme is led by a partnership of NHS organisations (Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust, NHS Southport and Formby CCG and NHS West Lancashire CCG).

We are working as a partnership to look at service transformation as a whole and not as separate parts. This is because we know that working together means a better, more joined up and efficient service that delivers better outcomes for patients.

A programme board which comprises of partners across the NHS system was established in July 2020 to consider how we could improve and deliver better health and care services that are fit for purpose and meet the needs of our population. A joint commissioning committee has also been established and oversees the Shaping Care Together programme and will ensure that we meet our duty to involve patients and our public sector equality duties.

¹ Clinical senates are independent non statutory advisory bodies hosted by NHS England, designed to ensure that proposals for large scale change and reconfiguration are sound and evidence-based, in the best interest of patients and will improve the quality, safety and sustainability of care.



Page 6

It is important to stress that there are no plans to close either hospital at Southport or Ormskirk and no decisions have been made. We want to keep services as local as possible where it is appropriate and keep our focus on delivering the highest quality clinical care provided by the range of excellent professionals we have working in our local hospitals. At the same time, we also want to explore improved ways of working. We want to create opportunities which puts us in the best position to deliver services and to ensure our existing staff are retained as well as attracting additional staff in the future.

However, hospital services are not standalone services. Our extensive experience in the NHS shows us that long-term hospital care is not always the best way to help people to be as well as they can be. People recover more quickly when care is provided closer to home. While we have lots of good examples of how people are provided with care outside of hospital, these are not widely adopted or routine, which often leads to disjointed care for our residents.

Good examples of care being delivered differently in Southport, Formby and West Lancashire are:

- Local access to care has been improved by providing appointments with services in the community such as doctors and nurses during the evenings and at weekends.
- Local initiatives introduced which are helping to care for people at home and thereby avoiding
 admissions to hospital. For example, a new medical response car with a paramedic on board is
 being trialled in Southport, which has already started to have a beneficial impact on patient
 satisfaction, hospital admissions and length of hospital stay.
- In West Lancashire, a Short Intensive Support Service helps patients to stay at home and avoid hospital admissions by offering intensive support for a 72-hour period.

3. Clinically led service review

The services within the Shaping Care Together Programme are:

- Frailty
- Urgent & Emergency Care (adults)
- Paediatrics (including Urgent and Emergency Care)
- Maternity and Neonatal services
- Gynaecology and Sexual Health services

Throughout September 2018 to October 2019, a series of workshops were held to review and explore the existing models of care in relation to the services within the Shaping Care Together programme. A wide range of stakeholders were engaged and involved, including: North West Ambulance Service, GPs, clinicians, commissioners, nurses, voluntary community faith sector (VCFS), allied health professionals, public health, neighbouring NHS providers and NHS England and NHS Improvement.

The hospitals provide many services that are a critical part of any treatment and care pathway which may influence or be affected by these models of care such as planned care, diagnostics, anaesthetics and critical care. Planned care describes the services which support all of the models of care as many patients require follow-up appointments and/or subsequent admissions as part of their treatment. Our engagement activity will also seek people's views on their experiences of accessing planned care.

No decisions have been made at this stage of the review. We want to listen to our staff, patients and public to inform and influence any decisions being taken in the future. We need to work with doctors, nurses, other clinicians along with patients, carers, public, Healthwatch organisations, community, voluntary and faith sector, local authorities, social care and those who provide care in community settings to work out what the best solutions to the problems we face might be. At this stage, we are interested in hearing and capturing your views and ideas for improving services.

Over the coming months, we are taking a staged approach to engagement. Firstly, we will listen to our stakeholders to capture views and experiences of services as they are now and how things could be improved. A report based on the feedback will be produced. We will then involve all interested parties' in



exploring solutions and create an evaluated list of viable options upon which we will undertake formal consultation should this mean significant service change is required.

4. Listening to local people and our partners

It is vital that the voices of local people are at the heart of our work so we can shape services together. Engagement activity will take place over several months as part of our commitment to ongoing dialogue with all stakeholders to ensure that their input can influence and shape the decision-making process.

It is important to note that this is a listening exercise and not a formal consultation, this programme is at an early stage and no decisions have been made. The purpose of the listening phase is to understand what works well now and what needs to be changed in relation to the services and to gather views and experiences of patients, stakeholders and staff to develop potential solutions to the problems identified.

The information set out below describes the engagement activity:

- October: further engagement with hospital clinical staff began as part of the listening phase
- **November/December:** we started to engage directly with a wider range of staff at the Trust delivering these services via a series of online discussion groups
- December-April: hospital staff engagement activity
- January-August: public engagement will commence in the form of an online survey. A paper-based survey will be made available to those that request one and/or follow up telephone conversations for those who do not use internet and prefer to talk to us rather than fill in survey forms.
- **January-April:** As part of our conversations with the staff and providers of healthcare, we will also be engaging with GPs, primary care colleagues, community-based providers, social care partners and public health as part of the engagement activity. Details will follow.
- January-August: working with the community and voluntary sector to reach groups whose voices are seldom heard
- January-August: engaging with children and young people. Targeted work will commence to inform our communication materials and engagement plans.

Robust equality and health inequality analysis will be undertaken to consider where there are opportunities to improve outcomes for different profiles of people and to reduce the chance of negative impacts if service changes are made.

5. Keeping you informed, engaged and involved

We will produce regular briefings so you can read about the latest developments. In the new year we will be letting patients and the public know about how they can get involved. The COVID-19 restrictions in place do not allow us to hold public meetings. Therefore, we have to work differently to engage and involve you as one of our key stakeholders. In the new year, we plan to launch a dedicated website where people can have their say, share their stories and participate in surveys. We will also be flexible in how we engage with you e.g., attending virtual meetings, 1-2-1 discussions and holding briefing sessions.

We will be promoting these involvement opportunities via established communication channels and networks so we can reach communities across West Lancashire, Southport and Ormskirk and neighbouring areas. We will ask our partners (e.g., Healthwatch, Councils for Voluntary Services, voluntary community and faith organisations, clinical commissioning groups, and Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust) to advertise the engagement opportunities using their existing networks, communication channels as well as sharing information at their existing/planned meetings.

Your support would be greatly appreciated as we embark on this journey of Shaping Care Together.

If you have any questions: please email us at shaping.caretogether@nhs.net Sent on behalf of:

Trish Armstrong-Child Fiona Taylor Jackie MoranChief Executive Officer, Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust
Chief Officer, NHS South Sefton CCG and NHS Southport and Formby CCG
Director of Integration and Transformation, NHS West Lancashire CCG



Appendix B



Southport and Formby Clinical Commissioning Group

Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust
West Lancashire Clinical Commissioning Group

Monday 11 January 2021

In December, we wrote to you about the Shaping Care Together listening exercise, and we are delighted to let you know that the process to gather views and experiences about local health and care services is now open.

We wish to explore how to we can make sure that health and care services are accessible, effective and operated by skilled staff to meet everyone's needs. We aim to ensure that care is integrated with other services so that patients are supported by the services they need as quickly and safely as possible.

Shaping Care Together will explore how health and care services are accessible, effective and operated by skilled staff to meet everyone's needs. Care should be integrated with other services so that patients are supported by the services they need as quickly and safely as possible.

Views are being sought on what currently works well at Southport and Ormskirk hospitals as well as in primary and community healthcare services and in particular, what steps should be taken to improve the following:

- frail and elderly care
- when you have an urgent or emergency care need
- services for children including those who have complex needs
- services for women who are pregnant and for the new-born
- gynaecology dealing with women's reproductive system
- sexual health service for all genders
- planned care, such as follow-up outpatient and/or subsequent admissions as part of ongoing treatment.

No decisions have been made on how this will be achieved. We are listening to feedback on how services could be improved before we develop any proposals.

Over the coming two months, we will be letting you know about other opportunities to get involved which we would be grateful if you would support us in promoting. We appreciate that people are rightly focused on the pandemic at the moment but the current situation has highlighted more than ever the need to make sure that the right services are in the right place at the right time to meet everyone's needs.

We welcome your thoughts and ask that you encourage others to share their views on the dedicated website: www.yoursayshapingcaretogether.co.uk

People who do not feel comfortable using the internet can call 01695 588025 to receive paper copies of a questionnaire.

If you have any questions or would like a meeting to discuss the Shaping Care Programme, please contact us at shaping.caretogether@nhs.net

Yours sincerely,

Trish Armstrong-Child - Chief Executive Officer, Southport and Ormskirk Hospital NHS Trust
Fiona Taylor - Chief Officer, NHS South Sefton CCG and NHS Southport and Formby CCG

Jackie Moran - Director of Integration & Transformation, NHS West Lancashire CCG